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Key findings for the primary school trial  

•	 The	primary	outcome	was	resistance	skills	(confidence	to	manage	peer	pressure)	in	10	and	11	

year-olds.	There	was	no	evidence	of	any	impact	on	this	primary	outcome.	

•	 There	was	an	indication	of	an	effect	of	the	intervention	on	increased	knowledge	(a	second-

ary	outcome).	On	average,	primary	pupils	in	the	intervention	group	had	slightly	better	knowl-

edge	about	alcohol	and	its	effects	than	those	in	the	control	group,	although	the	results	were	

not	significant	at	the	0.05	level	(p=0.07).		

•	 There	was	no	evidence	of	impact	on	other	secondary	outcomes.

•	 In	terms	of	programme	fidelity,	of	40	schools	randomised	into	the	intervention	group,	only	15	

were	known	to	have	delivered	at	least	some	of	the	intervention	lessons.

Key findings for the secondary school trial 

•	 The	primary	outcome	was	the	proportion	of	students	aged	12-13	that	were	drinking	frequent-
ly.	Overall,	there	was	no	significant	effect	on	frequency	of	drinking.

•	 In	the	intervention	group,	males	were	more	likely	and	females	were	less	likely	to	be	frequent	
drinkers	compared	to	their	counterparts	in	the	control	group	at	follow	up.	However,	there	is	
insufficient	evidence	to	assert	this	was	a	genuine	effect	of	the	intervention.

•	 There	was	no	evidence	of	impact	on	any	secondary	outcomes.

•	 Of	28	schools	randomised	into	the	intervention	group,	only	five	were	known	to	have	delivered	
at	least	some	of	the	intervention	lessons;	only	two	secondary	schools	delivered	all	or	most	of	
the	lessons.

Key findings from the process evaluation 

•	 Perceived	impacts	of	In:tuition	on	pupils	included:	increased	knowledge	and	awareness	of	
alcohol;	development	of	strategies	and	skills	to	cope	with	potential	social	and	emotional	situ-
ations;	and	a	change	in	projected	future	drinking.	

•	 Teachers	were	positive	about	the	programme	content	and	teaching	approaches	but	adapt-
ed	 the	programme	 to	 take	account	of	 the	 time	available	and	 the	needs/context	of	 the	
school.
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Background

This	summary	reports	the	findings	from	two	cluster-randomised	trials	of	Drinkaware’s	school-based	In:tuition	
life	 skills	and	alcohol	education	 intervention:	one	 trial	of	 the	programme	 for	10-11	year	olds	 in	primary	
schools,	and	another	for	12-13	year	olds	in	secondary	schools.	The	trials	have	been	carried	out	by	the	Na-
tional	Foundation	for	Educational	Research	(NFER),	funded	and	overseen	by	Alcohol	Research	UK	using	a	
grant	provided	by	Drinkaware.	

Although	there	has	been	a	downward	trend	in	consumption	of	alcohol	amongst	11-15	year	olds	in	England	
over	recent	years	(Fuller,	2014),	two-fifths	(39	per	cent)	of	young	people	in	this	age	group	have	still	drunk	
a	whole	alcoholic	drink	at	least	once;	nine	per	cent	of	those	have	done	so	in	the	last	week	and	five	per	
cent	usually	drink	alcohol	once	a	week.	The	Government’s	Department	 for	Education	(DfE)	 recognises	
that	effective	drug	and	alcohol	education	is	essential	to	tackling	the	problem	of	drug	and	alcohol	misuse.	
Reviews	of	school-based	alcohol	misuse	prevention	programmes,	including	those	undertaken	by	Foxcroft	
and	Tsertsvadze	(2011),	Cairns	et	al.	(2011)	and	Martin	et	al.	(2013)	have	concluded	that	the	evidence	
base	for	effective	alcohol	education	programmes	has	been	mixed.

The In:tuition intervention 

The	development	of	the	intervention	was	informed	by	evidence-based	life	skills	programmes	such	as	‘Un-
plugged’	(see	Faggiano	et	al.,	2010).	However,	there	are	differences	between	the	programmes	and	the	
measures	of	 impact	 that	mean	 the	 results	are	not	directly	comparable.	Alcohol	 is	 the	main	 theme	of	
In:tuition,	but	its	focus	is	wider	and	includes,	for	example,	attitudes	and	behaviour,	the	influence	of	peers,	
communication	skills	and	assertive	behaviour.	The	main	aim	of	the	programme	is	to	delay	the	age	of	first	
alcoholic	drink.	

The	primary	and	 secondary	programmes	each	consist	 of	 12	 lessons	 (a	period	of	 40	minutes	 is	 recom-
mended	for	each	lesson).	Home	learning	tasks	are	included	to	encourage	discussion	with	parents/carers.	
To	access	the	programme,	a	user	needs	to	register	on	the	website.	A	helpdesk	is	available	via	the	site.	Les-
son	content	is	different	for	primary	and	secondary	schools	and,	therefore,	two	separate	trials	have	been	
implemented.	A	feasibility	study	was	carried	out	in	34	schools	across	the	UK	(Barksfield	and	Hull,	2012).	The	
trials	were	commissioned	following	this	feasibility	study.		

Aims of the trials 

The	overarching	aim	of	both	trials	was	to	evaluate	the	process	and	impact	of	implementing	In:tuition	in	
schools.	The	primary	outcomes	(those	of	greatest	importance)	and	secondary	outcomes	(possible	addi-
tional	effects	of	the	programme)	were	linked	to	the	main	aims	of	the	intervention	and	are	illustrated	below.
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Methods

Schools	were	randomly	allocated	to	receive	the	In:tuition	intervention	or	to	a	‘business-as-usual’	control.	
The	trials	compared	any	change	over	time	between	groups	by	carrying	out	a	self-report	questionnaire	
survey	of	students	at	two	time	points	across	two	school	years:	before	the	intervention	was	implemented	
(June-September	2013)	and	after	(June-July	2014).

The	definitive	analysis	for	the	trial	was	an	‘intention-to-treat’	analysis,	which	includes	all	students	who	com-
pleted	a	questionnaire	at	both	time	points,	regardless	of	the	extent	of	In:tuition	delivery	(all	 intervention	
schools	are	treated	the	same).	This	represents	how	delivery	might	occur	in	a	real-world	scenario.	To	assess	
any	differential	 impact	by	pupil	characteristics,	we	conducted	sub-group	analysis	 in	relation	to	primary	
outcomes	using	interaction	terms.	In	addition,	‘on-treatment’	analysis	was	carried	out,	which	accounts	for	
differences	in	programme	delivery.	

A	process	evaluation,	involving	interviews	with	staff	and	pupils	in	nine	case-study	schools	and	a	teacher	
survey,	was	carried	out	to	explore	programme	implementation.	

Sampling, recruitment and randomisation 	

For	the	primary	school	trial	the	aim	was	to	recruit	70	schools	in	England	containing	Years	5	and	6.	In	total,	
79	primary	schools	were	recruited	(after	randomisation,	40	intervention	schools	and	39	control	schools).	

For	the	secondary	school	trial	the	aim	was	to	recruit	80	schools	in	England	containing	Years	7	and	8.	In	total,	
55	secondary	schools	were	recruited	(after	randomisation,	28	intervention	schools	and	27	control	schools).	

Initially,	schools	were	randomly	selected	from	a	sampling	frame	of	33	local	authorities	(LAs).	It	was	then	
necessary	to	draw	two	top-up	samples	of	new	LAs,	leading	to	a	total	of	55	LAs	and	808	primary	schools	
and	1513	secondary	schools	to	achieve	the	obtained	response.	Schools	that	did	not	agree	to	participate	
were	asked	for	feedback	on	the	reasons	why,	although	the	majority	said	they	were	‘unable	to	help’	and	
did	not	give	specific	reasons	relating	to	concerns	about	the	trial	or	intervention.	Difficulties	with	recruitment	
could	have	been	due	to	In:tuition’s	focus	on	life-skills	and	alcohol	education,	which	are	likely	to	be	given	
less	of	a	priority	in	schools	compared	with	‘core’	subjects,	such	as	mathematics,	English	or	science	(due	to	
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timetable	and	curriculum	pressures).	

Schools	in	the	control	group	were	prevented	from	registering	on	the	site	during	the	course	of	the	trial,	but	
were	given	access	at	the	end.

Outcomes

Results from the primary school trial 

Of	 the	79	primary	 schools	 randomised	 (into	40	 intervention	 schools	and	39	control	 schools),	 there	was	
some	attrition	before	follow-up.	A	total	of	24	intervention	schools	and	31	control	schools	completed	both	
baseline	and	follow-up	surveys.	This	yielded	data	from	723	intervention	and	1019	control	pupils	for	the	final	
analysis.	Comparisons	of	their	characteristics	suggested	that	the	final	intervention	and	control	groups	of	
primary	pupils	can	be	regarded	as	equivalent.

Of	the	40	primary	schools	randomised	into	the	intervention	group,	only	15	were	known	(based	on	informa-
tion	provided)	to	have	delivered	at	least	some	of	the	intervention	lessons.	Little	information	was	received	
about	why	some	schools	had	agreed	to	participate	and	then	either	officially	withdrew	or	went	on	to	not	
deliver	lessons.	The	issues	of	attrition	and	programme	fidelity	are	likely	to	have	an	impact	on	the	measur-
able	effects	of	the	intervention.	

There	is	no	evidence	that	the	In:tuition	programme	improves	the	primary	outcome	of	resistance	skills	(con-
fidence	to	manage	peer	pressure	in	10	and	11	year-olds).	No	significant	differences	were	evident	between	
the	intervention	and	control	groups	and	there	was	no	effect	on	any	sub-groups.		

There	was	an	indication	of	an	effect	of	the	intervention	on	the	knowledge	of	primary	pupils.	The	results	
show	that,	on	average,	those	in	the	intervention	group	had	slightly	better	knowledge	about	alcohol	and	
its	effects	than	those	in	the	control	group,	although	the	results	were	not	statistically	significant	at	a	p=<0.05	
level	(p=0.07).	

There	was	no	 significant	difference	between	 the	groups	 in	 terms	of	 their	 self-reported	decision-making	
skills.	Furthermore	pupils	 in	the	 intervention	group	were	found	to	be	no	more	 likely	to	understand	social	
norms	 relating	to	the	proportion	of	young	people	who	drink	alcohol	 (that	most	people	will	not	have	a	
whole	alcoholic	drink	before	they	are	age	16)	than	those	in	the	control	group.

Results from the secondary school trial 

Of	the	55	schools	randomised	(into	28	intervention	schools	and	27	control	schools),	there	was	attrition	prior	
to	follow-up,	particularly	for	the	intervention	group.	A	total	of	12	intervention	schools	and	15	control	schools	
completed	both	baseline	and	follow-up	surveys.	This	yielded	data	from	586	intervention	and	814	control	
pupils	for	the	final	analysis.	A	comparison	of	their	baseline	characteristics	yielded	imbalance	in	two	vari-
ables,	neither	of	which	were	significant	predictors	of	the	primary	outcome.	

Of	the	28	secondary	schools	randomised	into	the	intervention	group,	only	five	were	known	to	have	de-
livered	at	least	some	of	the	intervention	lessons;	only	two	delivered	all	or	most	of	the	lessons.	Again,	little	
information	was	received	about	why	some	schools	had	agreed	to	participate	and	then	either	officially	
withdrew	or	went	on	to	not	deliver	lessons.	As	for	the	primary	school	trial,	the	issues	of	attrition	and	pro-
gramme	fidelity	are	likely	to	have	an	impact	on	the	measurable	effects	of	the	intervention;	these	issues	
were	most	prevalent	among	secondary	schools.		
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There	was	no	evidence	that	participation	in	the	In:tuition	programme	had	an	impact	on	the	primary	out-
come	relating	to	the	proportion	of	students	overall	aged	12-13	who	were	drinking	frequently.	However,	
males	were	more	likely	and	females	were	less	likely	to	be	frequent	drinkers	compared	to	their	counterparts	
in	the	control	group	at	follow	up.	Note	that	this	analysis	is	exploratory	and	there	is	insufficient	evidence	to	
assert	this	was	a	genuine	effect	of	the	intervention.

Although	the	proportion	of	pupils	that	had	had	an	alcoholic	drink	by	the	time	of	the	follow	up	survey	was	
slightly	higher	in	the	intervention	group	than	the	control	group,	this	difference	was	not	statistically	signifi-
cant.	Nor	was	there	any	significant	difference	between	the	intervention	and	control	groups	in	relation	to	
the	other	secondary	outcomes.

Results from the process evaluation	

Overall,	most	case-study	teachers	reported	a	range	of	perceived	impacts	on	pupils,	including	increased	
knowledge	and	awareness,	development	of	strategies	and	skills	and	modified	behaviour.	But,	 they	felt	
that	they	would	have	achieved	the	same	impact	using	existing	provision.	

Teachers	were	positive	about	 the	content	and	teaching	approaches	but	adapted	the	programme	to	
take	into	account	the	time	available,	the	needs/context	of	the	school,	content	covered	in	other	lessons	
and	pupils	of	different	abilities	in	their	class.	Suggestions	for	improvements	included:

•	 reducing	the	duration	and	content	of	the	programme

•	 providing	different	formats	to	deliver	the	resources	such	as	slides	and	more	visual	resources

•	 greater	differentiation	of	content	for	pupils	with	lower	levels	of	literacy

•	 pupils	would	like	more	opportunities	for	discussion	and	more	pupil	led	activities.

Limitations of the trials 

There	were	a	number	of	limitations	to	these	trials	which	could	have	had	an	impact	on	results:

•	 the	level	of	measurement	attrition,	particularly	in	secondary	schools

•	 the	nature	of	the	data	obtained	to	conduct	analysis	on	programme	fidelity

•	 the	programme	materials	being	made	available	to	schools	 later	than	expected,	which	could	have	
impacted	on	fidelity	

•	 the	involvement	of	NFER	staff	in	reminding	schools	to	register	for	the	intervention,	which	would	not	hap-
pen	in	the	real	world	

•	 schools	 included	in	the	process	evaluation	were	those	willing	to	take	part	(and	thus	are	likely	to	be	
those	most	engaged	with	the	programme).

Conclusion

To	conclude,	 recruitment	difficulties	were	 faced,	which	was	 followed	by	 school	attrition	 (particularly	 in	
secondary	schools)	which	could	have	had	an	impact	on	results.	There	was	little	evidence	of	positive	–	or	
indeed	negative	 -	 impact	of	 the	programme.	Pupils	 in	 schools	which	delivered	the	 intervention	did	no	
better	–	or	worse	–	than	those	in	schools	doing	their	normal	Personal,	Social,	and	Health	Education	(PSHE)	
curriculum.	Evidence	from	the	fidelity	analysis	and	process	evaluation	indicates	that	not	all	teachers	in	the	
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intervention	group	delivered	the	programme	in	its	entirety	–	indeed	some	did	not	deliver	it	at	all.	Moreover,	
the	extent	to	which	In:tuition	was	delivered	in	schools	did	not	impact	on	this	result.	Although	teachers	saw	
some	value	in	the	individual	elements	of	the	programme,	for	the	programme	to	have	a	positive	impact	in	
its	entirety	it	needs	fundamental	revision.
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